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Dear Mr Simmonds

I hope you can help me as I am desperately struggling to obtain the medical care I am entitled to under the NHS Constitution?
“Your rights to choice in the NHS
Everyone who is cared for by the NHS in England has formal rights to make choices about the service that they receive.  These include the right to choose a GP surgery, to state which GP you'd like to see, to choose which hospital you're treated at, and to receive information to support your choices.
These rights form part of the NHS Constitution “
Last year April 2013 when I presented to my GP with numbness and pains down my left leg and in my left foot and toes. I struggled with this until May 31st when the pain was so severe that my GP signed me off work this condition then stopped me from working as a Pharmacy technician in the Clinical Trials department at Pilgrim Hospital – United Lincolnshire Hospitals NHS Trust (ULHT)  and enjoying life in general.

The cause of the numbness and pain was diagnosed as a trapped Sciatic nerve in my spine and I was referred to the Pain management team at my local hospital where I work - Pilgrim Hospital Boston. The consultant offered me a spinal nerve root block injection (nerve block). The whole procedure was very painful but I hoped that it would be worth the discomfort to get myself back to work.  The result of the injection was not very successful and in fact caused pains and numbness in my right leg which so far had not been troubled. I continued to be off work and continued to take an increasing amount of pain relief (Ibuprofen, gabapentin and buprenorphine).

I underwent this procedure twice over the next  few months at Pilgrim hospital Day case ward and each time was horrendously painful with the nurse having to hold me down as the injection was administered but these again did little to help me.  As ULHT has no spinal unit and in desperation, I asked my GP to refer me to Queens Medical Centre (QMC) in Nottingham. (a considerable distance to travel from Boston)

My GP advised me that the referral could take some considerable time and wanting to be fit quickly a referral to Kings Lynn Spinal unit might be a better choice so I accepted his advice and attended an assessment there.

Both the GP and I were dumbfounded to receive the assessment that I “had no neurological symptoms” so we immediately requested a referral to QMC. ( yet more time lost in pain and off work)

My experience at QMC was completely different and for all the right reasons . In January 2013 after another MRI scan (“because our scanner is much better and gives more detail than Pilgrims”) the Consultant  explained he would perform a spinal nerve root block in a completely different place  This was done in early March. I found that this was much less painfully administered and was quickly very effective. When I returned to QMC for my follow-up appointment in May 13 I was told that the Consultant was prepared to give me up to four injections a year but if I needed that number he would consider a spinal operation to sort the problem more permanently.  He advised me that he would write to my GP closing this episode of care as it would be quicker for the GP to contact him directly when I needed the next injection. However when my GP did this 4 June  I was told that QMC were not accepting any referrals “out-of-area” by the sister in charge of the Spinal Out patients at QMC.

After my GP had contacted QMC several times by letter and finally by FAX and I was advised to contact ULHT PALS Greater East Midlands Complaints team operating on behalf of Lincolnshire and  Patient Advice and Liaison Service for Lincolnshire and QMC PALS.
After many phone-calls and emails I received this email chain :-
from Emma Buckley PALS Lincolnshire 11/07/13 :-
Good Morning Alice
Further to our call of last week I can advise that I have received some information from the contracting team regarding the situation at QMC and spinal injections.

I have been assured that referrals are still being accepted at the QMC for this procedure and that you should be contacted by them to advise of the waiting time for this as the list is quiet extensive when waiting for this treatment.

With this in mind and your permission, I would like to pass your details to PALS for the QMC and ask them to look into why this has not happened.  Alternatively you could contact them directly on 0800 183 0204.

If you could please let me know how you would like to proceed in this matter and then I can make the were necessary arrangements to contact the PALS team at the QMC.

Kind Regards
Emma Buckley, Administration Assistant,  PPI and PALS. 

Lincolnshire Community Health Services NHS Trust, Bridge House

Unit 16, The Point Lions Ways, Sleaford, Lincolnshire  NG34 8GG, Tel 0845 602 4384  Fax 01529 220411. NHS.net mail emmabuckley@nhs.net, please let me know when sending to this address, thanks
From: Gooch Joanne (LINCOLNSHIRE COMMUNITY HEALTH SERVICES NHS TRUST) [mailto:joanne.gooch@nhs.net] 
Sent: 12 July 2013 15:39
To: PALS
Cc: alice@lattybiz.co.uk
Subject: Concerns re referral for spinal injections
Hi.   We have been contacted by Ms Alice Latty who informed us that she had been advised that QMC are not accepting referrals from out of area patients for spinal injections.

We contacted our contracting department who in turn contacted the contracting manager there and the information given to Ms Latty was not correct, QMC are accepting referrals although there is a long waiting list.

Could you please contact Ms Latty to discuss why this information was given to her and also to discuss a way forward to her getting the treatment that she needs?  Mrs Latty's phone number is 01025 310414 and her email address is alice@lattybiz.co.uk
Many thanks for your assistance with this matter

Regards

Jo
Joanne Gooch.   PALS Advisor (Patient Advice and Liaison Service)   Bridge House.  Unit 16, The Point, Lions Ways Sleaford, Lincolnshire  NG34 8GG Tel 0845 602 4384
From: Latty, Alice [mailto:alice@lattybiz.co.uk] 
Sent: 15 July 2013 16:04
To: PALS
Subject: Re: FW: Concerns re referral for spinal injections
On 15 Jul 2013 11:59, "PALS" <PALS@nuh.nhs.uk> wrote:
Dear Ms Latty

I have tried to call you further to the email below but without success, hence the email.  I would be grateful if you could confirm your date of birth so that I can check you records.  It would also be helpful to know who gave you the information regarding not accepting referrals from out of area patients, if possible.

I look forward to hearing from you.

Kind regards

Carol.  Carol Walker,   PALS Team
From: Latty, Alice [mailto:alice@lattybiz.co.uk] 
Sent: 15 July 2013 16:04
To: PALS
Subject: Re: FW: Concerns re referral for spinal injections
Dear Carol. 
Yes I did advise Joanne that the phone number was incorrect. It is 01205 310414. 
My date of birth is 23rd of April 1954. 
I have a hospital number for QMC South S18035G.
I am also on my mobile number 07759 661333. 
It was the Sister in charge of the Spinal Out Patients who told me that QMC were not allowed to take patients from outside the area. I had phoned to ask why my appointment had not arrived. I had also tried to phone Mr Rothenfluh's secretary bit I could not get an answer from her.
Many thanks for your help 
Best wishes 
Alice
Sent 16 Jul 2013
Thank you for your message.  Apologies for the incorrect information, I have forwarded your email to QMC PALS.
Regards

Joanne.    Joanne Gooch PALS Advisor (Patient Advice and Liaison Service)

From: Latty, Alice [alice@lattybiz.co.uk]
Sent: 15 July 2013 10:55
To: Gooch Joanne (LINCOLNSHIRE COMMUNITY HEALTH SERVICES NHS TRUST)
Subject: Re: Concerns re referral for spinal injections

Hi Joanne. 
Please note that my correct phone number is:- 
01205 310414
I am also on my personal mobile
07759 661333
Email as stated
alice@lattybiz.co.uk
Thank you again for all your assistance. 
Best regards
Alice Latty

From: Latty, Alice [mailto:alice@lattybiz.co.uk] 
Sent: 15 July 2013 16:04
To: PALS
Subject: Re: FW: Concerns re referral for spinal injections
Dear Carol. 
Yes I did advise Joanne that the phone number was incorrect. It is 01205 310414. 
My date of birth is 23rd of April 1954. 
I have a hospital number for QMC South S18035G.
I am also on my mobile number 07759 661333. 
It was the Sister in charge of the Spinal Out Patients who told me that QMC were not allowed to take patients from outside the area. I had phoned to ask why my appointment had not arrived. I had also tried to phone Mr Rothenflu's secretary but I could not get an answer from her phone.
Many thanks for your help 
Best wishes 
Alice
On 16 Jul 2013 11:36, "PALS" <PALS@nuh.nhs.uk> wrote:
Dear Alice

Thank you for coming back to me. I note from your last clinic appointment with Mr Rothenflu that a letter was sent to your GP advising them that a new referral would need to be made for you to receive a further root block injection if required. I have passed your email on to Mr Rothenflu’s secretary to check if a referral has been received and am awaiting her response. While I am waiting would you be able to let me know if your GP has made the referral?

Many thanks

Carol.  Carol Walker, PALS Team
From: Latty, Alice [mailto:alice@lattybiz.co.uk] 
Sent: 18 July 2013 08:32
To: PALS
Subject: RE: FW: Concerns re referral for spinal injections
Dear Carol
Yes many requests have been made by my Gp surgery to the Spinal Out patients. This is why I have been asking when my appointment will be. My GP Dr Niemotko first wrote to QMC spinal out patients on 4th June 2013. QMC said that was not received. My GP assures me that it was definitely sent to QMC. During that call to ask I was told that I would not hear back from QMC Spinal unit out patients as they weren't taking patients from outside the area.  I saw another GP Dr Doddrell on the 21st June he sent a further request letter by FAX he says the GP surgery have a confirmation so know that Fax was received. Since then my GP  has Faxed and written again this week. 
Thanks for contacting Mr Rothenflu's secretary I had a phone number for Neally but haven't been able to get through to her. 
Thanking you for your help. 
Best wishes
 Alice
Sent 18 July 2013
Thank you for the further information. I will be in contact again as soon as I have some further news.

Kind regards

Carol.  Carol Walker.  PALS Team.   Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust, Tel: 0800 183 0204
Sent 19 July 2013 
Dear Alice
Further to your email below I have heard back from our Outpatient’s manager to say that she has spoken to your GP surgery and they are going to refer you to your local pain clinic in the first instance.  I would therefore suggest that you contact your GP practice again to ensure that this has happened and they may be able to give you further information.

Kind regards

Carol
Carol Walker

PALS Team Nottingham University Hospitals NHS Trust Tel: 0800 183 0204
I am now at my wits end over this it is August and I still am no nearer to getting the continued treatment promised to me. If I had received the injection in the correct place at Pilgrim Hospital a year ago in August 2012  I would have remained mobile, and been back at work. Instead I am in constant pain and have been off work for over a year. Since April 2013 I  haven't received my salary and l am now likely to lose my job at any moment.
All I want is to continue the treatment I started at QMC which was effective and of a high standard and get my job and life back on track. It is very sad that as an employee at Pilgrim hospital I am no longer prepared to be given treatment in my hospital (Trust) where they performed these injections in a most painful way and in an ineffective (wrong!) place, especially when the NHS has just put the Trust under “Special Measures” for reasons such as “poor pain control” and “a lack of interest in patient experience”. I have no confidence at all in the skills of the Consultant of Pain Management who carried out this treatment.

I am asking you if you can assist me in receiving the continued treatment I need, in the hospital which can and has given me the correct and clearly effective treatment (The Spinal Unit - QMC - Nottingham) ?

I am also completing the form ' Making a complaint about the NHS in England' and will send this to the Parliamentary and Health Service Ombudsman. I can let you have a copy if it might assist you.

Yours sincerely 

Mrs Alice Latty
